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 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

PRESIDENT’S CABINET MEETING
Tuesday, February 14, 2012
1:30 p.m.
BOARD ROOM
President's Cabinet will meet in executive session following their regular meeting.
President's Cabinet Present:  Dr. Joe Schaffer, Carol Hoglund, Marlene Tignor, Stan Torvik, Grant Wilson, Tony Reyes, Lisa Murphy, Peggie Kresl-Hotz
Guests/Visitors Present:  
Mimi Hull, Tammie Keney, Scott Moncrief, Arshi Nisley, Jason Ostrowski, Ann Shelby, Jeff Shmidl, Ami Wangeline, Craig Wilson
MINUTES
GUEST ITEMS/PRESENTATIONS

1. Education Program Review – Education Instructors Scott Moncrief and Ann Shelby – An associate degree is offered for elementary and secondary education majors.  All students take five core courses; 11 other courses are offered as optional electives.  Some elective courses are taught at the school district where students also have access to labs.  Program enrollments are growing.  In spring 2011 458 students were enrolled, which was 115 more than in spring 2008.   Retention rate is 92 percent with an average of 46 education program students graduating each year.  The Education Program is second only to Nursing in the number of graduates per year.  A 2.5 GPA is required for the upper level classes,  Beginning with the fall 2012 a background check will be required.  A supportive relationship with the school district provides students with excellent experience through classroom observation, science fair participation, school board meeting visits, 16:1 ratio involvement, and 30 hours in a practicum with a teacher.  Adjunct instructors are either retired teachers or are currently working in the school district.  Interim Dean Craig Wilson is one of those adjunct instructors.  
Advisers from the University of Wyoming, Regis University, and North Dakota Valley City State University visit the classroom once a year to help students plan the transfer of their courses.  Students most often transfer to the University because of the Hathaway scholarship.  Valley City will allow students, who have received an associate degree, to take courses via the WEN (Wyoming Education Network).  If at least seven students are enrolled, Valley City will send instructors to teach methods during the summer.  In addition, Valley City students can do their student teaching in Cheyenne.  Only 25 students enrolled in the UW education program can do their student teaching in Cheyenne, so many have to move to Rock Springs.  
Areas of opportunity include working more closely with the Albany County Campus where classes are being increased to a full load.  Having a full-time faculty member there would help to assure the syllabi that have been articulated with UW are consistent.  A two-year degree can be completed on the Albany County Campus.  All Education Program courses are offered at the Albany County Campus and online.  UW students will also take the courses on the Albany County Campus, if the University classes are full.  A smartboard for EEC has been requested from the one-time funds so students can learn its operation as part of their curriculum studies.  The request has been sent to Chad Marley for processing.
2. Professional Development Funds Report – National Behavioral Intervention Team Association (NaBITA) Conference – November 30, 2011 – December 2, 2011 – $1,420 – Tammie Keney and Jason Ostrowski (email attachment)
Jason and Tammie thanked President's Cabinet for approving the use of professional development funds to offset the conference costs.  They were assured at the conference that the LCCC C.A.R.E. (Campus Assessment, Response, and Evaluation) Team process is in pretty good position compared to the other colleges who were represented.  From the conference sessions the following were learned:

· Students and new employees need to be educated on the College’s referral process, so that students at risk to themselves or to the campus can be identified.  
· The majority of persons referred on LCCC campus can be supported by campus services.

· A spike in referrals is seen during high stress times, such as finals week.  An average of three to four referrals is received each week.
· A survey will be distributed next semester asking for responses to questions such as is the C.A.R.E. serving the campus.

· Under the Americans with Disabilities Act a “direct threat” is now defined as “direct threat to others” only.  
· Crisis response does not help prevent violence; gathering information in advance does help prevent violence.  

· Survey responses shared showed students are more concerned about non-violent rather than violent crimes.

· Behavioral teams are immediately handling referrals.

· The C.A.R.E. Team has now adopted this same case management procedure utilizing the Maxient system, a secure, central database that tracks referral histories.

· Policy/procedures need to be developed regarding, for example, medical withdrawal.  

· NABITA will be providing feedback that will be used to develop those policy/procedures.

3. Professional Development Funds Report – Careers Conference – January 30-February 1, 2012 –– $3,330 – Chrissy Renfro (Allen Price and Cheryl Collins also attended.) – Chrissy reported strategic planning and marketing information from a session on “Embracing Change in College Career Centers” will be useful.  Ideas on how to get involved in the “First Year Experience” program were also valuable.  Among the other concurrent sessions attended were résumé writing and interviewing, labor market statistics, and encouraging the use of social media for job-seekers.
ACTION ITEMS (Items on which President's Cabinet will take action.)

4. Preliminary Approval – INBRE (IDeA Network of Biomedical Research Excellence) Grant – Mimi Hull and Ami Wangeline
Project Originator: Ami Wangeline; Working Title of Project: Board examination and evaluation of metalo- and selenophilic fungi and their potential for health and environmental impact; Potential Funding Agency: University of Wyoming INBRE Project through NIH (National Institutes of Health); Budget Period: May 1, 2012 through April 30, 2013.
Mimi spoke of the preliminary grant approval as pro forma, noting marvelous things are being done with the INBRE grant.  Specifically, the request is for permission to move forward with continued funding.  Ami shared, that in addition to the invaluable research-based learning, being published in the fall INBRE newsletter and students being given the opportunity to present at regional conferences are among the successes that have come from the student research funded by the grant.  In addition, LCCC student Josh Sharp was one of four students awarded a transitional scholarship to the University of Wyoming.  She explained the majority of the research is on fungi, which is her area of expertise.  However, since Zack Roehrs from Casper is now instructing students on mammals, the new collaborative grant is a mix on the entire ecosystem.  Lisa Murphy will follow up with a reporter from the Wyoming Tribune-Eagle who voiced an interest in doing a story on mammals.  
President Schaffer voiced his support for undergraduate research especially in the community college where the focus is on student learning and involvement.  He asked Ami how the research structure is designed so that students are involved from day one, and how does she seed her leadership in the design and implementation of research projects from problem definition to the writing of papers for submission to the journals.  Ami explained that prior to this semester the majority of the research was always done in the summer and centered on what she was able to teach her students.  The students then chose a subject of interest within that realm.  This semester “Scientific Research I” is being taught for the first time.  However, Ami and her students are confirming that research doesn’t necessarily flow on a nice course schedule timeline.  
President Schaffer noted that objections are sometimes voiced that a community college is not a university and therefore shouldn’t be fulfilling a faculty’s research interest.  However, Ami’s approach is to use her  knowledge base to provide the foundation for learning but the students drive the research elements, which is different from a university model.  He also pointed out that a corollary exists between what Ami’s students are learning through research and what some of the technical areas are doing through project-based learning.  Hopefully, at some time in the future the scientists and technicians will get together and look at the way the curriculum and pedagogy are being modified to help students learn through problem solving.  
APPROVED

5. Preliminary Approval – Wyoming Space Grant Consortium – Mimi Hull 
Project Originator: Brian Uzpen; Working Title of Project: Physics of the Real-World: an enhancement to introductory physics courses; Potential Funding Agency: Wyoming Space Grant Consortium – Faculty Education Enhancement Grant; Estimated Total Budget: $10,000
The objective of the project is to “enhance the learning opportunities in the introductory physics courses by including the use and analysis of high-speed video of everyday motions.”  The goal is to “provide students with real-world, in-class and project-based situations to analyze physics concepts.”  This project “provides a means to promote and increase student interest in science.”  

Mimi stated for Carol that the match is $900 in equipment funding and some of Brian Uzpen’s time.  The matching funds will come from Education, Natural, and Social Sciences. 
APPROVED

6. Request to Fill Vacancy – Nursing Instructor (replacing Celia Teague) – Marlene – President's Cabinet postponed consideration of the request.
7. Request to Fill Vacancy – Accounting Tech – Student Accounts (replacing Marlene Lyday) – Carol – President's Cabinet postponed consideration of the request.
8. Policy/Procedure Student Organization & Class Travel – 3rd Reading – Marlene explained for Arshi this policy/procedure was generated from the depth and breadth of the comments received on Policy/Procedure Student Travel-Domestic and was redistributed for a new consultative feedback period.  Arshi said some confusion still exists whether the comments submitted on the original Student Travel-Domestic Policy/Procedure were addressed in the Student Organization & Class Travel Policy/Procedure.  She clarified that those concerned about the inclusion of their comments just want to know why their comments were not incorporated.  In light of the continued confusion, the Student Organization & Class Travel Policy/Procedure will be brought back to President's Cabinet on fourth reading along with the comments submitted on Policy/Procedure Student Travel-Domestic.  
9. Professional Development Fund Requests – Balance $4,955 (standing agenda item) 
A. Datatel Users Group (DUG) – Carol explained a contingent is usually sent to this conference and that the request is for registrations for four people—two payroll and benefits persons and two from the IT team.  She pointed out that Chad Marley’s request was for all expenses but because of the limited professional development funds, she is requesting funding for the registrations only.  She also stated that what the professional development funds are to be used for has been repeatedly questioned.  In her mind the professional development funds are for the over and above department budget funds.  However, the funding of the DUG conference has been historically paid out of the professional development funds.  Marlene believed a campus-wide professional development fund is best so that funds are available to more groups of people who can benefit from conferences such as the Datatel Users Group conference.  President Schaffer stated his preference is making a definitive separation between the cost of doing business activities and professional development.  He observed that sometimes the cost of doing business gets a little muddy when it’s tied to continuing education units required for certification in some areas but may look a lot like professional development in other areas.  As a functional definition, however, he has always tried to keep them separate, because some travel, activities, and training are necessary to keep the doors open and others are necessary to further professional development.  

APPROVED

DISCUSSION ITEMS (Items needing discussion by most or all of President's Cabinet.)

10. Charging Admission to the PE Building – Grant said LCCC could possibly host the March 9-13 sub-regional basketball tournament on campus and that the College’s cost for that event could be $20,000.  He proposed charging admission for games other than the LCCC games could offset part of that cost.  Carol advised that during the SFSF (State Fiscal Stabilization Fund) allocation process, the PE Building was declared an academic building so that the SFSF funds could be used to replace the roof.  Once the PE Building was declared an academic building, fees could no longer be charged for activities held in the building.  Following discussion of other options, President Schaffer asked Grant to follow up with Jason Ficca about the booster club possibly underwriting the costs.  Lisa asked Grant to find out what the printing needs would be for the tournament.  Carol will review the SFSF agreement and visit with Tim Macnamara.
INFORMATION ITEMS (Items not needing large discussion, but are important for the Cabinet’s awareness.)

11. Acting President (standing agenda item) – None at this time
12. February 15 Board Business Meeting Agenda – President Schaffer will give presentations on: 1) Reorganization/Realignment and 2) Guiding Principles for Position Classification and Job Titles.  The latter will be a conceptual diagram that shows how job titles might be configured and consolidated. 
13. Lightning Round (Area Updates-FAST)
Peggie – Major activities include supporting managers regarding evaluations and some employee relations meetings that have spun out of those.
Lisa – Lisa and WACCT Executive Director Steve Bahmer are spending days at the legislature in hopes to gain support enrollment growth funds removed from the proposed State budget.  Representative Pete Illoway will be asked to sponsor a bill for the $8.8 million in enrollment growth funds that were removed by Senator Phil Nicholas on the Joint Appropriations Committee.  Internally, the Public Relations staff is piloting 360‑degree evaluations.  Also, publishing schedules online has been discussed with Joe.  If pursued, a postcard or mini-viewbook would be mailed announcing registration time.  Publishing the college catalog online is also being considered.  Some 500 catalogs would still be printed in contrast to the current 60,000 that roll off the printing presses and are mailed to postal patrons in Laramie and Albany counties—printing and mailing are both costly.  Any publishing changes would be effective for fall 2013. 
Stan – A contract to provide customer services training for 780 state employees throughout Wyoming is being developed and coordinated with the other six community colleges.  LCCC will have the master contract and will subcontract the training.  The State is extremely satisfied with the training being provided as evidenced by the State’s continued contract with LCCC. 
Carol – More information concerning how the budget process will fit into the current timeframe and budget year will come forward as the shared governance model develops.  Physical Plant staff are gearing up for the major maintenance projects that will begin in May.  
Joe – At Joe’s request President's Cabinet will begin meeting with him every other week.  Carol asked that her weekly updates continue while the budget process is underway.  Joe also confirmed that the Public Relations, Human Resources, Legal Counsel, and Grants budgets need to be reviewed by him before being submitted to Jayne.  The budget submission deadline is Tuesday, February 21st. 
Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing

